

August 13, 2018

Commissioner Andy Tobin Arizona Corporation Commission 1200 West Washington Street Phoenix, AZ 85007

Subject: ACC Investigation Concerning the Future of the Navajo Generating Station

(E-00000C-17-0039)

Dear Commissioner Tobin,

You have asked that the Arizona Corporation Commission schedule an open meeting agenda item to discuss the Navajo Generating Station and recent Central Arizona Project power contracts. This letter is intended to inform that discussion.

# CAP and the Closure of NGS

The Central Arizona Project has always known that NGS would close at some point. For many years, that date was anticipated to be 2044. But after the Environmental Protection Agency announced its intent to develop a Regional Haze Rule for NGS in 2009, CAP began to realize that unforeseen circumstances could force NGS to close sooner than anticipated.

In 2013 the CAP Board of Directors began discussing potential NGS alternatives, leading to the adoption of a Post-NGS Power Strategy in October 2015. The Board's process included many public meetings and workshops. Thus, when the utility owners of NGS announced in February 2017 that they did not intend to operate the plant after the current NGS agreements expire in 2019, CAP was prepared. That the eventual reason for closure was economic and not regulatory made no difference.

Although NGS provided the majority of CAP's energy needs for many years, it had become clear to CAP that too much reliance on a single source of power poses a threat to CAP reliability and to CAP's ability to fulfill its water delivery responsibilities. In 2017 the CAP Board created a Power Task Force to review the Board's 2015 strategy and provide guidance to staff on risk and diversification in a post-NGS power portfolio. The Power Task Force held five public meetings and received input from

Commissioner Andy Tobin August 13, 2018 Page 2

experts representing various sectors of the energy industry as well as staff. Ultimately, the Power Task Force reiterated the core principle of the Board's 2015 strategy—that CAP should pursue a diversified portfolio in which no single generation source provides more than 15% to 20% of CAP's energy needs. The Task Force also provided guidance on hedging and the inclusion of renewable energy resources.

Based on the direction of the Power Task Force, CAP issued a Request for Proposals to satisfy a portion of its energy needs starting in 2020. At the request of the Navajo Nation and others, CAP delayed issuance of its RFP by 45 days to allow greater opportunity for a new NGS owner to participate. CAP later delayed action on the RFP at the request of the Hopi Tribe and others. The RFP was a key component of CAP's broader plan to secure a long-term, cost-effective, reliable and diverse power portfolio for the benefit of its water users.

In June 2018, the CAP Board approved two power contracts to be part of its diversified portfolio. The first was a 20-year power purchase agreement for the entire output of a new 30 MW solar generating facility. That contract carries a fixed price of \$24.99 per megawatt-hour. The second was a 5-year heat-rate option agreement with the Salt River Project for 35 MW of capacity and associated energy. That contract provides CAP a daily option to purchase firm energy at a price set by formula.

Together, the two contracts that CAP approved in June will supply about 15% of CAP's total energy needs—roughly the same amount of energy that CAP purchased annually on the market for the past 20 years, when NGS was its primary energy source. Significantly, however, those contracts, coupled with CAP's Hoover power entitlement, will satisfy all of CAP's non-variable, on-peak summer load. While those contracts will likely be the most expensive energy in CAP's portfolio, they will provide significant protection against power market volatility in the summer months. The Board's decision to move forward with these contracts was supported by CAP municipal, agricultural and tribal water users.

Contrary to what some parties have suggested, CAP water users will not be harmed by the closure of NGS. Enclosed is a paper that CAP recently provided to the Department of the Interior on that subject, pointing out that CAP energy rates are projected to be substantially lower in 2020 than in recent years. In addition, due to other factors, CAP expects its strategic financial reserves will soon reach Board targets. Taken together, this means that CAP could very well be in a position to reduce its energy rates, reduce its capital charge rate and reduce its tax rate in the very near

Commissioner Andy Tobin August 13, 2018 Page 3

future—a win-win-win for CAP water users and the taxpayers of CAP's three-county service area.<sup>1</sup>

### The Middle River Proposal

Middle River Power has suggested that CAP would save money by continuing to purchase NGS energy after 2019. But even if CAP wanted to continue using NGS energy, there is no entity that CAP could contract with today to provide such energy after 2019. Middle River does not own NGS and does not have the legal ability to commit to deliver energy to CAP from that source. At present, all Middle River can offer is the possibility that it might be able to provide energy to CAP by 2020.

Middle River proposes that CAP obtain virtually all of its energy needs from NGS on a "unit contingent" basis, meaning that CAP would not receive energy when NGS was out of service. At the same time, Middle River is also proposing to significantly reduce current levels of spending on maintenance and capital improvements at NGS.<sup>2</sup> CAP is being asked to forego energy diversity and instead place full reliance on a single source under a new management strategy with unproven reliability.

Your August 7 letter to Docket Control compares the Middle River proposal to the heat rate option agreement that CAP executed with SRP in June, but those are two very different things. The SRP agreement is for firm capacity and energy, not a unit contingent product. The SRP agreement is a binding contract; Middle River is not able to make such a commitment at this time. And the SRP agreement will comprise only 11% of CAP's total energy portfolio, whereas Middle River wants CAP to forego its Board's direction on diversification and rely entirely on their operation of NGS.

The status of the Middle River proposal is also unclear. CAP and Middle River discussed the proposed term sheet on June 5, 2018, at which time CAP informed Middle River that it could not commit to the amount of energy shown in the term sheet. CAP provided Middle River a revised energy table on June 13, but has yet to receive a response. (See enclosed August 7, 2018 letter to Middle River.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> CAP discussed these developments with its water users at a rate workshop in April 2018. http://www.cap-az.com/documents/meetings/2018-04-12/1692-2018-WEB-Stakeholder-Rate-and-Power-Portfolio-Workshop-Agenda-and-Power-Point.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Middle River contends that it can significantly reducing operating costs at NGS. Doing so will require cutting fuel costs (including royalties), site lease costs and labor costs. Middle River has not offered any insight into how those objectives can be achieved in a manner that is consistent with the expectations of both the Navajo Nation and the Hopi Tribe with respect to continued royalty income, lease revenue and employment opportunities.

Commissioner Andy Tobin August 13, 2018 Page 4

CAP has consistently stated that it is open to considering cost-competitive NGS power if the plant does remain open under new ownership. As noted above, the majority of CAP's post-2019 energy portfolio remains to be filled. If Middle River is successful in transferring NGS ownership, securing a new site lease from the Navajo Nation, executing a new coal supply agreement with Peabody, hiring a new NGS labor force and completing NEPA review, then CAP is willing to consider purchasing energy from that source.

## CAP Must be Responsible to its Stakeholders

More than 5 million people and 350,000 acres of irrigated land in central Arizona depend on CAP for the reliable delivery of reasonably priced water. CAP cannot wait until the last minute to know whether it will have energy in 2020. CAP must take appropriate action to ensure that it has the energy needed to deliver water if NGS closes in 2019 as currently planned. That is why CAP recently executed contracts to cover its most critical on-peak summer demand.

Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact our office. We would be more than happy to meet with you, other Commissioners or ACC staff.

Sincerely,

Thomas W. McCann

Deputy General Manager



## The Impact of NGS Closure on CAP

### **Background**

The 1968 Colorado River Basin Project Act directed the Secretary of the Interior to study and recommend the most feasible plan for satisfying the power needs of the Central Arizona Project. The Act expressly authorized the Secretary to enter into agreements with non-federal

interests proposing to construct a thermal generating power plant, if that was the option chosen.<sup>1</sup> In 1969 the Secretary determined that the most feasible plan to supply CAP power requirements and to provide revenue to the Lower Colorado River Basin Development Fund was to acquire a portion of the power plant that Los Angeles Department of Water and Power (LADWP), Nevada Power Company (now NV Energy), Tucson Gas and Electric Company (now Tucson Electric Power), Arizona Public Service Company (APS) and the Salt River Project (SRP) intended to construct near Page, Arizona, which became known as the Navajo Generating Station (NGS).<sup>2</sup>

NGS consists of three coal-fired supercritical steam electric generating units with a total net capacity rating of 2,250 megawatts (MW). Unit 1 began commercial operation in 1974; Units 2 and 3 followed in 1975 and 1976. SRP is the plant operator.



The United States acquired a 24.3% interest in NGS—547 MW of capacity—for the benefit of the CAP.<sup>3</sup> The US entitlement is about one-third larger than what is needed for CAP pumping. The additional capacity was intended to provide surplus energy that could be sold on the market to generate a revenue source to assist with CAP repayment.

Each year CAP reserves a portion of the output from the US share of NGS to serve CAP pump loads. Remaining energy from the U.S. share of NGS is considered "Navajo Surplus" and is available to be sold by the Western Area Power Administration. The net proceeds of those sales are deposited in the Lower Colorado River Basin Development Fund and applied against CAP's annual repayment obligation.

In 2009, the EPA announced its intent to develop a Regional Haze Rule for NGS. For the next several years, CAP and others worked hard to develop an alternative proposal to reduce NGS emissions, which was ultimately adopted by EPA.<sup>4</sup> Nevertheless, CAP recognized that circumstances could force NGS to close sooner than anticipated, possibly as early as 2019. So in 2013 the CAP Board of Directors began a series of workshops to discuss potential NGS alternatives.<sup>5</sup> That process led to the adoption of a Post-NGS Power Strategy in October 2015.<sup>6</sup> The central tenet of the Board's strategy was diversification: after NGS closes, no single generation source should provide more than 15% to 20% of CAP energy needs. CAP's history



with NGS had make clear that too much reliance on any one source of power creates threats to CAP reliability and the ability to fulfill CAP's water delivery responsibilities.

In February 2017 the utility owners of NGS announced that they did not intend to operate the plant after 2019, when the Navajo Project Participation Agreement and the plant's land site lease with the Navajo Nation expire. At that point CAP created a Power Task Force to review the Board's 2015 strategy and provide guidance to staff on risk and diversification in a post-NGS power portfolio. The Power Task Force advised that once NGS was no longer available, CAP should assemble a diversified energy portfolio that covers most of CAP's base load energy needs and a portion of its variable load needs. The Task Force also recommended that CAP consider including renewable energy sources in its portfolio.

Based on the direction of the Power Task Force, CAP issued a Request for Proposals to serve a portion of its energy needs starting in 2020. The RFP closed in January 2018. Staff evaluated the responses and prepared a variety of portfolios for Board consideration. In June 2018 the Board approved two contracts—one for solar energy—that will collectively supply about 14% of CAP's base load pumping energy needs after 2019.<sup>8</sup>

Recently, questions have been raised about the impact that closure of NGS will have on the operation of CAP and on CAP repayment. The short answer in both cases is little to none.

#### **Impact on CAP Operations**

While CAP has long relied on NGS energy, NGS has never been CAP's sole source of power. CAWCD entered into contracts with the Arizona Power Authority for Hoover B energy in 1986 and Hoover C energy in 1987. The initial Navajo Power Marketing Plan, adopted by the Bureau of Reclamation on behalf of the Secretary of the Interior on December 1, 1987, was expressly premised on CAP receiving Hoover energy under its APA contracts.<sup>9</sup>

CAP also generates its own electricity when water is released from New Waddell Dam, the project's regulatory storage feature. That energy is used to offset a portion of CAP's pumping energy load.

In 1994 Reclamation, Western, CAP and SRP entered into Contract No. 94-PAO-10563, for the Long-Term Sale of Remaining Navajo Surplus Power and Coordinated Operation of Power Systems (commonly known as the "Four Party Agreement"). Under that agreement, SRP was given complete control over the entire output from the US share of NGS, as well as CAP's Hoover power and the energy generated at New Waddell Dam. <sup>10</sup> In return, SRP agreed to supply all of CAP's pumping energy needs (from whatever source SRP chose) regardless of the availability of NGS, but only up to a specified amount of energy each year—the so-called "threshold." <sup>11</sup> If CAP needed more than the threshold amount of energy to pump water in any year, then the Four Party Agreement required CAP to buy energy from Western or from the market. <sup>12</sup>



From 1994 through 2010, the last full year that the Four Party Agreement was in effect, CAP purchased significant amounts of energy each year from the market. CAP relied on market purchases to supply anywhere from 7% of its annual energy needs—in 2005, when CAP delivered only 1.32 MAF due to heavy spring rains in Arizona—to more than 25% of its pumping load (in 2001, for example, a surplus year on the lower Colorado River).

Since the Four Party Agreement ended in 2011, the US share of NGS has been governed by an agreement among Reclamation, Western and CAWCD for Administration of the U.S. Entitlement in the Navajo Project (the "Administration Agreement"). <sup>13</sup> Under that agreement, CAP is allowed to reserve as much NGS energy as it needs each year for CAP pumping; any remaining output from the US share of NGS is available to be sold by Western as Navajo Surplus. During the first four years under the Administration Agreement (2012-2015), NGS supplied more than 90% of the CAP pump load. Even so, CAP still purchased energy each year from the market.

In 2015, when it had become apparent that NGS was becoming increasingly more expensive than market alternatives, CAP negotiated an amendment to the Administration Agreement that allows it to curtail NGS generation for economic reasons—i.e., when the cost of energy on the market is less than the fuel cost for NGS. At that point, it is less expensive for CAP water users to pay the fixed OM&R cost of NGS and buy energy on the market than it would be to generate that energy at NGS.

Equipped with this new flexibility, CAP scaled back its use of NGS to the point that NGS energy now supplies only about two-thirds of the total CAP load. At the same time, CAP market purchases increased significantly to where they now provide 20% to 40% of CAP's annual energy needs.

The net result of this shift away from NGS to more market-based energy has been a significant savings to CAP water users. In 2016, CAP water users ended up paying 12% less than the published pumping energy rate. The savings were even greater in 2017, as the final CAP pumping energy charge was 14% less than the published rate.<sup>14</sup>

So how will the closure of NGS affect CAP operations? CAP projects that its average cost of energy in 2020, without NGS, will be \$26 per MWh, which equates to a pumping energy rate of \$54 per acre-foot. That is more than \$10 per acre-foot less than CAP water users are paying today, even with NGS providing only 70% of the CAP load. In the aggregate, that will represent a savings of more than \$14 million to CAP water users in 2020, as compared to 2018.

#### **Impact on CAP Repayment**

The CAP repayment obligation is \$1,646,462,500, as set forth in the court-approved CAP Repayment Stipulation. The amortization schedule for the CAP repayment obligation is set forth in Exhibit A to the stipulation. On average, the annual payment owed by CAWCD is



approximately \$55 million per year through 2029, declining to \$44 million through 2043. The CAP Repayment Stipulation does not tie the repayment obligation to NGS operation in any way.

CAWCD has three revenue sources that it can use to make its annual payments: net annual revenues in the Lower Colorado River Basin Development Fund, ad valorem taxes and capital charges collected from CAP municipal and industrial (M&I) subcontractors.

<u>Development Fund revenues</u>. Under the CAP master repayment contract and the CAP Repayment Stipulation, net revenues to the Development Fund are applied annually toward CAWCD's annual payment. Development Fund revenues include net proceeds from the sale of Navajo Surplus energy, a surcharge on Hoover and Parker-Davis energy sold in Arizona and occasionally revenue from the use, rental, sale or exchange of CAP lands.

Since 2011, a portion of Navajo Surplus energy has been sold under a long-term contract with SRP, which currently generates about \$30 million a year for the Development Fund. The remainder is sold by Western each year. The Western sales have resulted in a net loss to the Development Fund every year—that is, the sale price on average is less than the cost of generating that energy at NGS. Since the end of the Four Party Agreement in 2011, losses on Western's sales of Navajo Surplus have averaged \$8.2 million per year. In 2016, those losses were \$17 million. From 2012 through 2017, net annual revenues from Navajo Surplus varied from \$11 million to \$24 million. Navajo Surplus revenues will no longer be available for CAP repayment after NGS closes.

Revenues from the Hoover and Parker-Davis surcharge typically contribute \$5-6 million per year to the Development Fund. Those revenues would not be impacted by the closure of NGS.

CAWCD is not guaranteed any specific amount of Development Fund revenues. Whatever net revenues are available at the end of each year are applied against the CAP repayment obligation, and CAWCD is then required to pay the United States the remaining balance of the annual payment. That remaining balance is paid using the other two sources of revenue available to CAWCD.

Ad valorem taxes. CAWCD is authorized to levy two ad valorem property taxes across its three-county service area. The first, limited to 10 cents per \$100 of assessed valuation, may be used for any authorized CAP purpose. The second, sometimes referred to as the "water storage tax," is limited to 4 cents per \$100 of assessed valuation and is available to be used for CAP repayment and OM&R costs; if not needed for those purposes, the 4-cent tax revenues are to be transferred to the Arizona Water Banking Fund. CAWCD currently levies both ad valorem taxes at the maximum authorized amount, which generates approximately \$63 million in annual revenue.

In recent years annual tax revenues were fully committed, but going forward the CAP Board will have increasing flexibility to apply a portion of its tax revenues to CAP repayment if it chooses.



<u>M&I capital charges</u>. The CAP M&I subcontracts provide for the payment of a capital charge to effect repayment of that portion of the CAP Repayment Obligation attributed to the M&I function. The subcontracts provide that CAWCD may adjust the M&I capital charge to reflect all sources of revenue.<sup>16</sup>

Because all CAP construction costs associated with federal uses—including Indian water deliveries—have already been paid by the United States and are not part of the CAP repayment obligation, CAP Indian contractors and their lessees do not pay capital charges or otherwise contribute toward the CAP repayment obligation.<sup>17</sup>

So how will the closure of NGS affect CAP repayment? There will be no impact on the amount owed by CAWCD to the United States each year. While closure of NGS will eliminate one source of revenue, CAWCD has multiple other sources that it can use to meet its annual repayment obligation.

#### Conclusion

Native American tribes, municipal water providers and agricultural districts in central Arizona—more than 5 million people and 350,000 acres of irrigated land—depend on CAP for the reliable delivery of reasonably priced water. Since the NGS owners decided last year to close NGS at the end of 2019, CAP has been working diligently to insure that we will have the energy we need to deliver water in 2020. CAP is confident that it will be able to deliver water in 2020 at significantly lower energy cost than today and that it can continue to meet its annual repayment obligation.<sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 43 U.S.C. §1523.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Letter from Assistant Secretary of the Interior James R. Smith to President Nixon, dated September 30, 1969. Navajo Project Participation Agreement, §2.2, dated Sept. 30, 1969.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The US interest in NGS is actually owned by SRP "for the use and benefit of the United States." Navajo Project Participation Agreement, §5.1.4(ii).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> 79 Fed. Reg. 46514 (Aug. 8, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> http://www.cap-az.com/board/meetings/meeting/1401; http://www.cap-az.com/documents/meetings/06-24-2014/1.%20Linked%20FINAL%20Agenda%20CAP%20Board%20Power%20Workshop.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> http://www.cap-az.com/documents/meetings/2015-10-01/1502-4biii.%20web%20Post%20NGS%20power%20strategy.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> https://www.srpnet.com/newsroom/releases/021317.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The solar contract represents the maximum amount of unfirmed energy (30 MW) that CAP can incorporate into its portfolio given available resources. CAP will use its Hoover power contract to firm the solar output.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The Department of the Interior developed the Navajo Power Marketing Plan in consultation with the Department of Energy, the State of Arizona and CAWCD, as required by the Hoover Power Plant Act of 1984, Pub. L. 98-381.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Contract No. 94-PAO-10563, §7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> The annual "threshold" was set forth in Exhibit A to Contract No. 94-PAO-10563.



- <sup>12</sup> Contract No. 94-PAO-10563, §10.3 ("CAWCD may purchase energy from Western and other suppliers (i) to pump water in excess of the annual quantity agreed upon in accordance with Exhibit A, and (ii) to pump water during an Extended Unscheduled Outage").
- <sup>13</sup> Western Contract No. 11-DSR-12296, Reclamation Contract No. 1-CU-30-P1212, dated September 30, 2011.
- <sup>14</sup> CAP water delivery rates are set well before the start of the year and are reconciled to actual costs after year end. The CAP Board approved 2016 rates in June 2015, before the Administration Agreement had been amended to give CAP the ability to curtail generation at NGS for economic reasons. The CAP pumping energy rate for 2016 was set at \$76/acre-foot. When CAP reconciled that rate to actual energy costs at the end of the year, the actual energy cost to CAP water users was \$67/acre-foot. Similarly, the published energy rate for 2017 was \$77, but the reconciled rate was \$66.
- <sup>15</sup> Letter Agreement No. 07-DSR-11901 among Western, Reclamation, CAP and SRP. By its terms, the agreement ends September 30, 2031.
- <sup>16</sup> Prior to 2003, non-Indian agricultural subcontractors also paid a \$2 per acre-foot capital charge that was applied toward CAP repayment, but that charge was eliminated as part of the consideration that those subcontractors received in exchange for relinquishing their long-term CAP entitlements. Ag Settlement Pool customers have no long-term rights to CAP water and make no contribution towards the CAP repayment obligation.
- <sup>17</sup> CAP Indian tribes do, however, pay the pumping energy costs of delivering CAP water, so they are directly impacted by higher CAP energy costs.
- <sup>18</sup> CAP's conclusions today are no different from what it reported in February 2017. <a href="http://www.cap-az.com/documents/meetings/2017-02-16/1613-1.%20Impact%20of%20NGS%20closure.pdf">http://www.cap-az.com/documents/meetings/2017-02-16/1613-1.%20Impact%20of%20NGS%20closure.pdf</a>



August 7, 2018

Mr. Joseph Greco Senior Vice President Middle River Power 200 W. Madison Street, Suite 3810 Chicago, IL 60606

Re: Navajo Generating Station Proposed Term Sheet

Dear Mr. Greco,

On June 5, 2018, CAP and Middle River Power discussed your Proposed Term Sheet dated May 31, 2018. We informed you that the CAP load profile in the Proposed Term Sheet was too large—that, in fact, at nearly 2.8 million megawatt-hours it represented more energy than the current total CAP annual load. You requested that we send you a revised load profile showing the amount of energy that CAP could use, and you indicated that Middle River might need to reevaluate its proposed pricing based on the revised energy quantity.

On June 13, 2018, I sent you a revised CAP load profile (enclosed) totaling just over 2 million megawatt-hours. As I noted in my email, that is the available CAP energy load during "normal" Colorado River water supply years. During a first tier Colorado River shortage—which currently has roughly a fifty percent probability of occurring in 2020—CAP's annual energy load would decrease by around 575,000 megawatt-hours. Deeper shortages would mean even larger reductions in CAP energy use.

CAP has not heard back from Middle River since our June 13 correspondence. Do you still plan to provide CAP a revised term sheet proposal? I would also like to confirm that what you are offering is unit contingent service and not a firm electric product.

In addition, could you provide CAP an update on the status of: (1) your negotiations with the Navajo Nation for a new plant site lease; (2) your negotiations with Peabody for a new coal supply agreement with revised royalty payments; (3) your negotiations with relevant unions concerning terms of employment for the NGS work force after 2019; (4) your negotiations with current NGS

Mr. Joseph Greco August 7, 2018 Page Two

owners for transfer of assets; and (5) National Environmental Policy Act compliance for the transfer and continued operation of NGS.

Sincerely,

Thomas W. McCann

**Deputy General Manager** 

Cc: Timothy R. Petty, Ph.D., Assistant Secretary for Water and Science

### **Available CAP Load**

	Capacity (MW)	Max Energy (MWh)
Jan	278	206,718
Feb	278	186,713
Mar	278	206,718
Apr	278	200,049
May	278	206,718
Jun	131	94,241
Jul	131	97,382
Aug	131	97,382
Sep	251	180,668
Oct	251	186,691
Nov	251	180,668
Dec	251	<u>186,691</u>
Total		2,030,638